
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Meeting Date: Monday, November 30, 2020 

7:30 pm 

Virtual Meeting 
 

 

 Included: 

Minutes of previous meeting 

2019-2020 Audited Financial Statements 

BIG Project Update 

Society for Christian Education  

in Southern Alberta 

Fall Membership Meeting 



 

 

Annual Fall Membership Meeting  

Society for Christian Education in Southern Alberta 

Monday, November 30, 2020 

7:30 pm – Virtual Meeting 

 

Agenda 

  Welcome          Scott Van’t Land 

             Board Chair    

 

  Opening Devotions        Calvin Koynenbelt 

             Board Vice Chair 

 

  Minutes of June 8, 2020 Virtual Meeting     Monica Loewen 

  and motion to approve same       Board Secretary 

 

  Presentation of the 2019-2020 audited      Nadine Granson 

  financial statements by auditor      Avail CPA  

 

  Motion to approve the financial statements    Heidi Sikkens 

             Board Treasurer  

                    

  Strategic Plan Report: BIG Project      Darryl Schalk  

               Big Project Chair & Board Director  

             Brendan Scholten  

             Finance Committee & Board Director

   

  News from the Board and members business    Scott Van’t Land 

             Board Chair 

 

  Closing          Scott Van’t Land    

              Board Chair  



 

 

Minutes of Spring Society Meeting – June 8, 2020 

Via Zoom 

 

Welcome – Scott Van’t Land, Board Chair, at 7:30 

Opening Devotions – Scott Van’t Land, Board Chair 

Minutes of December 2, 2019 Fall Society Meeting – Monica Loewen, Board Secretary 

MSC to approve minutes of Fall Society meeting – motion by Monica Loewen, seconded by Amy 

Ovinge, carried. 

Service Awards & Recognition – Naomi Vanderveen, Board Vice Chair 

End of Board Terms 

Amy Ovinge, Leanne Veldboom – Granum Local 

Julia Sinke – Lethbridge Local 

Naomi Vander Veen – Iron Springs Local 

10 years of Service 

Kathryn Ferrie, ICES 

Lorinda Veenendaal, ICES 

Tina Germsheid, SCESA 

Retiring/Leaving Staff 

Elsie Eelhart – retired after 17years at ICS 

Terry VandeGriend – retired after 39 years at ICS 

Susan Skidmore – retired after 33 years at ICS 

Richard Lieuwen – retired after 27 years at ICS 

Donna Faulkner – left after 3 years at ICS 

Recognition/Welcome of ICES principal – Scott Van’t Land, Board Chair 

Thanks to Jay Visser 

Welcome to Barbi Wall 

Presentation of the 2020-2021 Budget – Amy Ovinge, Board Treasurer 

MSC to approve 2020-2021 Budget – Motion by Amy Ovinge, seconded by Naomi VanderVeen, 

carried. 

Strategic Plan Report: ICES Building Project – Darryl Schalk, BIG Project Chair & Board Rep. 

Power Point Presentation  

News from the Board & Members Business – Scott Van’t Land, Board Chair 

First full year of Matt Bekkering, Laura Witten of vice at ICSS 

Barbi principal at ICES, announcement of vice at ICES tomorrow 

Update on appeal to the CRA re: tax receipts? 

Nothing new to update 

Increased budget for the BIG project much more than originally budgeted? 

Awaiting tenders, will go back to the Society if there is a substantial increase  

Closing Prayer – Naomi Vanderveen, Board Vice Chair 

Adjournment – Scott Van’t Land, at 8:15  

































 

 

BIG Project Summary 

The Society Board presents to the Society Membership the following BIG Project Update – 

Design and Financing Scenarios. This information will be further shared and available for discussion at 

the Virtual Fall Society Meeting on Monday, November 30 at 7:30pm.  

The intention of this update and the one at the Virtual Fall Society Meeting is to inform the 

membership that the financial scope of the project has fallen outside of the approval given by the 

membership, in September of 2019 with a vote of “Yes”, for the Board to manage. The original amount 

approved was $4 million and since, the financial scope has increased to $7 million. Thus, we will be 

calling for a special membership “Vote of Affirmation” to proceed with the BIG Project. This special vote 

will take place at ICES and ICSS on January 6 and 7, 2021 (further details to come).  

 The documents here support two key areas:  

➢ Finance Scope 

o Increased charge in build costs 

o Additional out of scope costs 

➢ Construction Scope 

o Minimal change to the structure and layout 

The work of the BIG Project continues despite the presence of COVID-19 and the challenges it 

presents. At the August 2020 Society Board Meeting, the Board moved to delay the start of construction 

until the Spring of 2021. This decision has allowed the BIG Project Committee and the Finance 

Committee to outline critical steps to move forward with.  

We recognize the support and approval the membership has granted the Board with the vote of 

“Yes” in September of 2019 to proceed with the project and the responsibility of managing a project of 

this scale. We value the importance of transparency and provide this updated information for members 

to be able to see and understand where the refining process has led to and allow members to make an 

informed decision for the upcoming vote. 

We ask for your continued prayers regarding this matter. If you have questions prior to the 

Virtual Fall Society Meeting, please do not hesitate to email them to business@immanuelcs.ca, with the 

subject line “BIG Project” or phone the Society Office at 403-327-4223. Submitted questions must be in 

by noon on November 30, 2020 and will be addressed at the Virtual Fall Society Membership meeting.  

If you would like to speak to a Board member directly about the building or the finance 

scenarios presented, use the email and phone information above along with your primary contact 

information and Jason Ferrie, Business Manager, will pass the request along to the appropriate Board 

members to assist in answering your questions.  

mailto:business@immanuelcs.ca


BIG Project Update – ICES Expansion 
 

What’s happened since the last Society Meeting? 

• Ward Bros. was hired as Construction Management Contractor 

• Design and budget were advanced to 50% review stage 

• Value Engineering was done to reduce cost of some items and to confirm design elements 

• Design and budget were advanced to 95% review stage 

• Drawings were submitted for Development Permit to City, Permit was received in September 

• Drawings were also prepared for Tender, but Board decided by motion in Sept. to put the project on hold until the 

Spring of 2021 

 

Current Budget: 

 

At the last Society meeting, our preliminary design budget was at $4,500,000, based on preliminary numbers estimated by 

the architect and engineers. 

 

Through refinement of the design and budget updates at each stage, the budget has increased as presented in the table 

below: 

 

Item Total 

Renovation Costs $719,182.00 

New Building Construction $3,692,564.00 

Sprinkler Retrofit and Sanitary Connection $254,278.00 

Water/Sanitary/Storm Upgrades $145,970.00 

Hazardous Material  $200,000.00 

Furnishings/Equipment $200,000.00 

Parking Lot and Site Work $410,350.00 

Land transfer costs to City $422,500.00 

Roof Replacement $80,000.00 

Subtotal $6,124,844.00 

Contingency (10%) $612,484.40 

Subtotal Construction Budget $6,737,328.40 

Total Arch/Eng. Fees $279,828.00 

Total Combined $7,017,156.40 

 

Here are some items that impacted the budget since presented in the spring of 2020: 

• Renovation Costs have increased approximately $30/sq.ft. 

• New Building Construction costs have increased approximately $90/sq.ft. 

• Existing sanitary sewer lines within the school require upgrading, new expansion requires a new line to be installed 

through the Learning Commons, and at the same time will replace existing pumped system in east wing, will also 

require cutting of existing floor and replacement of flooring  

• Sprinkler Retrofit requires additional work and cost than originally estimated 

• Utility Servicing – additional hydrant required, additional storm sewer piping required with grading and parking 

lot 

• Parking Lot and Sitework – additional sidewalks required around perimeter of parking lot, Additional landscape 

and irrigation work required than planned at preliminary stage 

• Land transfer cost – City changed direction for the land transfer, where initially thought that land would be 

‘donated’, City now asking for market value for the land transfer 



Things to consider with the expansion project: 

 

1. Though our enrollment numbers have decreased at ICES with Covid-19, we are expecting them to rebound and 

we will continue to see growth much like we did prior to Covid-19 

2. We will still need to consider expansion, but perhaps the need is not as immediate as it was last year 

3. The longer we wait to proceed with the expansion, the higher construction costs will continue to rise (typically 

there is escalation on construction costs each year) 

4. We have a well thought out expansion plan that will meet our needs for many years and also considers future 

expansion again if needed. 

5. We have not tendered the project yet so these budget numbers are based on ‘worst case scenario’ estimates.  

Depending on how aggressive the construction industry is at the time when we tender, we likely will see some 

reduction in the construction estimate 

 

Current Design: 

 

 
 

 



BIG Project Update – ICES Expansion

Financing Scenarios

Item Total
Renovation Costs $719,182.00
New Building Construction $3,692,564.00
Sprinkler Retrofit and Sanitary Connection $254,278.00
Water/Sanitary/Storm Upgrades $145,970.00
Hazardous Material $200,000.00
Furnishing/Equipment $200,000.00
Parking Lot and Site Work $410,350.00
Land Transfer Costs $422,500.00
Roof Replacement $80,000.00

Subtotal $6,124,844.00
Contingency (Cost Overruns 10%) $612,484.40

Total $6,737,328.40
ARFAI Fees (Architect) $239,153.00
Wood Fees (Geotech) $5,000.00
BOA (Survey, Legal, Land Transfer) $11,825.00
Sherlock Env. Fees (Haz. Mat'l Audit) $3,850.00
Reliance Appraisals $2,500.00
AE Fees (Civil Site work) $17,500.00

Total $7,017,156.40

Total ICES Big Project Cost $7,017,156.40

Fundraising Scenarios
Currently Society has $1,300,000 cash down towards the project
All Architect and other fees totalling $290,000 have been paid
Financing Requirement is to have a minimum of $2,000,000 cash down payment
Shortfall of $500,000

Option #1 Start Spring of 2021
Fund Raise full $500,000 

Option #2 Wait till Fall of 2021
Society should receive another government payment in which $300,000 can be directed to the required cash
down payment.  Earmark all fundraising activities (Fall Fundraiser, Friends of Immanuel and Bytes and Bytes)
toward the down payment (expecting  $100,000) 

Total Needed to Fund Raise $500,000.00
Government Payment September 2021 $300,000.00
Fall Fund Raiser, Bytes and Bytes, Friends of Immanuel $100,000.00
Shortfall $100,000.00
**Fund Raise $100,000



Financing Scenarios

Best Case Scenario Assumptions
Loan Amount $4,500,000.00
Blend Mortgage Payment per Year $289,747.78
Amortization (years) 25
Interest Rate 4.00%
Government Payment $420,000.00
Families Sending Children to Immanuel 240

Best Case Scenario (Lease payment continues for 25 years)
Society receives the Grant money from the Alberta Government $420,000
Mortgage payment is covered via lease payment no incremental cost to school fees
due to the Big Project ($1,207 per family Debt servicing cost)

Worst Case Scenario Assumptions
Loan Amount $5,000,000.00
Blend Mortgage Payment per Year $357,236.00
Amortization (years) 25
Interest Rate 5.00%
Government Payment $0.00
Families Sending Children to Immanuel 240

Worst Case Scenario (Lease payment is not paid out)
Mortgage payment would have to be covered with increase school fees
Estimated increase is $1,488 per family per year
Based on higher interest Rate of 5.00%
Included the 10% cost overruns of $613,000 in the loan amount
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